 VILLAGE OF ASHKUM

MINUTES OF BOARD MEETING 
MARCH 3, 2025
The Ashkum Village Board met Monday, March 3, 2025 @ the village hall.  Present were Paul Heideman, Donna Schmitz, Mike Cotter, Shannon Meier, Angie Wycoff, Shelley Ponton, Ellen Mikeworth, and April Lyons.  Maintenance Supervisor Derek Miller, Treasurer Krystal Alberts, Lisa Hanson, Police Chief Jim Lehmkuhl, Gary Cailteux from the Planning Commission, and Village Attorney Brian Hiatt were also in attendance.
President Heideman called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Clerk Donna Schmitz emailed the minutes of the February 3, 2025 meeting, and a few notes from the February 17th meeting lacking a quorum. Angie Gray moved to approve the February 3rd minutes as sent, seconded by Mike Cotter, and the motion passed. 
NEW BUSINESS/VISITORS  

President Heideman recognized Village Attorney Brian Hiatt, who was present to discuss the property on Second Street which is scheduled for demolition. There’s a person who’d like to purchase the property and leave part of the building standing then add on from the wall left standing. The lot size is 7,500 square feet but our zoning code to build a house is a minimum of 15,000 square feet. There isn’t a septic system but they have a 55-gallon tank. The requirement is for a cistern, but there’s no room. The thought of the person who wanted to purchase and add on would be he’d be grandfathered in and not have to meet the new build requirements. There’s another person who is interested in purchasing the property and having it demolished because it’s adjoining her property. She doesn’t want to get caught in the middle of legal matters, but would be willing to help out any way she could. Because she owns the property next door, she would have the square footage to put an addition on her other property. Attorney Hiatt’s opinion is once we’ve started the demolition process, the property cannot be sold. Attorney Hiatt responded to a question about who owns the property once the village pays for the demolition by saying it is still the owners, but the village would put a lien against the property for the cost of the demolition. It could take several years before the village would own the property. We were also informed we’ll have to reissue the notice, post the sign, publish, and record with county recorder because it’s been more than 120 days from the date of notice, which we had to get the demolition done. It was his legal opinion to go ahead with the demolition process. Once we publish the notice, we can demolish the property in 30 days. We received bids for the demolition but didn’t open them because one of the bids came from the person who wanted to purchase the property. Because we have to go through the cycle again, Attorney Hiatt said the bids could be opened. Attorney Hiatt asked about the status of other buildings on Main Street and was advised the only work done was painting the outside. The buildings are structural deficient. His recommendation was to reissue new notices, post signs, publish and proceed with demolition in 30 days. The grocery store is included with the two buildings to proceed with the demolition process. 
The car wash was discussed at length. Zoning Officer Derek Miller will go through the code book & ordinances to compile a list of things that must be done to bring the property up to code and give it to the owner. Later, if the changes aren’t met, Attorney Hiatt will send a nuisance letter advising the owner he’ll be fined $100 a day if the list of violations aren’t made within 30 days.  The owner of the property on Fourth Street is now back in town and Derek will meet with him to see if what has been improved meets our coding ordinance.  Derek wants to consult with former Zoning Officer Jim Glenn for his input to make sure everything is covered. 
When asked about the case that’s been postponed numerous times, Attorney Hiatt reported it’s up Friday. Nothing has been done so he’s going to reset for trial and will follow through. Attorney Hiatt will put April 7th on his calendar to attend our meeting to address all that’s been discussed tonight.
President Heideman recognized Police Chief Jim Lehmkuhl who was present to answer questions the board may have regarding activities of their department. Jim had nothing new to report.  Ellen asked Chief Lehmkuhl about two dogs running loose and was advised he’ll contact the owner tomorrow. Jim also explained the invoice from Clifton was for radar certification @$96.00, taser @$11,998.00 body cameras @$8,520.37 for a total of $20,614.37. In order to receive the $5,305.00 safety grant for body cameras, the invoice had to be paid in full, so Clifton paid the $15,309.37 due. Ashkum’s share is half or $7,654.68. Angie Wycoff moved to pay the invoice, seconded by Mike Cotter and the motion passed. Clifton will be adding insurance on the equipment and Jim asked if Ashkum was interested saying it will be a minimal charge. Jim was advised to let us know what our cost will be. 
President Heideman recognized Maintenance Supervisor Derek Miller, who reported on the following:
· Derek explained the excitement from the public notice he put on the Internet about the copper levels. He wanted the board to hear it from him. Derek explained in detail the whole testing process and requirements from the EPA. It will take 24 months for the cycle complete. What was posted was from the EPA and the wording couldn’t be changed.  Derek said he would be happy to post something people would be able to understand if the board wanted him to. 
· Derek would like to entertain the idea of purchasing a new ¾ ton pick-up truck with four-wheel drive and asked if the Finance Committee would consider it in the new budget. Our current truck will be used as a backup.  Derek said we aren’t utilizing our old truck. Maybe we could get rid of the old truck while it’s still working.
President Heideman recognized Lisa Hanson who reported she is interested in purchasing the lot on Second Street after the house and garage have been demolished. She is in the process of closing on the property just north of the one to be demolished. Lisa reported Alice Saathoff has been waiting two months to hear from Conxxus for Internet service. Lisa requested if there are any complaints regarding the coliseum rentals to bring them to the township board and not the village board.

President Heideman recognized Gary Cailteux, a member of the Planning/Zoning Commission, who was present to answer any questions the board may have regarding activities of their commission. Gary had nothing new to report.

President Heideman brought the following before the board for discussion and/or action:

· The Iroquois County Joint Dispatch communication agreement is due for consideration. The new contract is $2,310.33. April Lyons moved to pay the amount due in full, seconded by Mike Cotter and the motion passed.
· The sealed bids for the demolition of the Second Street property are ready. After the discussion with the attorney and trustees, he opened the bids so the person who wins the bid can put us on his calendar after the 30 days filing notice period is over. After reviewing the bids, it was determined the bids weren’t bidding for the same work. President Heideman will contact the person to see if he wants to make a bid for the same work being done as the other bidder and report back at the next meeting.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Trustee April Lyons had no report. 
Trustee Ellen Mikeworth inquired if the village had received the $15,000 grant from Iroquois County and was told we had not.  Ellen advised Maintenance Supervisor Derek Miller a resident on 400 East Fine Street has water pressure issues. It takes five flushes for solids to go down. Derek will check into the matter.  Ellen also reported she’s received numerous complaints about speeding cars in the village. This seems to be an ongoing problem as we also discussed the problem at the last meeting.
Trustee Shelley Ponton asked for an update on the issue of the street lighting in front of Hanson’s Insurance Agency. Derek explained the village is responsible for the repair and discussed several ways he thought he could fix it without tearing up the concrete.  Ellen reported we have 50 square feet of pavers if we decide to do pavers. 
Trustee Angie Wycoff had no report.

Trustee Shannon Meier asked what it would cost to redo Charles Street?  The rocks and gravel are annoying. She has rocks in her yard, dirty cars 24/7 and it’s like she’s living on a gravel road. Are the rocks going down the drains? That’s not good. It’s ridiculous to have so much dust from the gravel and rocks hitting the cars in February. We need to get some of the rocks off the road. We could hire someone to sweep the streets. Derek said he’d sweep the streets to get some of the rocks out of the grass caused from snow plowing.
Trustee Mike Cotter had no report.
Clerk Donna Schmitz had no report but said she wouldn’t be at the next meeting.

President Heideman recognized Treasurer Krystal Alberts who gave the treasurer’s report for November 2024. Angie Gray moved to approve the report as read, seconded by Shannon Meier and the motion passed.  Angie Wycoff moved to present the November bills to the Finance Committee, seconded by Mike Cotter and the motion passed.  Finance Chairman Mike Cotter reported expenditures of $168,074.21 in the General Fund; expenditures of $26,330.11 in the Water Works Fund; expenditures of $6,075 in the Road & Bridge Fund; and expenditures of $15,756.98 in the MFT Fund. Total expenditures for all funds were $216,236.30. Finance Chairman Mike Cotter moved to pay all November 2024 in the usual manner, seconded by Shannon Meier and the motion passed.
As there was no further business to come before the board, Angie Wycoff moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:05 p.m., seconded by Shannon Meier and the motion passed.

The next scheduled meeting will be Tuesday, March 18, 2025 at 7:00 p.m. at the village hall.  
DONNA K SCHMITZ

VILLAGE CLERK 
